GSA COUNCIL – AGENDA

Carleton University Graduate Students’ Association, Ottawa, Ontario


Robertson Hall, Senate Chambers, 6:00 pm, Friday September 27th 2013


CALL TO ORDER – 6:00pm, Friday September 27, 2013 
Chair: Mike Fancie

Recording Secretary: Sam Heaton

Council Members Present

· Phil Robinson (Executive Coordinator) 
· Grant MacNeil (President)
· Lauren Montgomery (VP External)
· Justine Mallah (VP Academic)
· Maggie Simpson (VP Operations)
· Justine De Jaegher (VP Finance)
· Vincent St-Martin (GSA)
· Colin Cordner (Political Science)
· Julie Nero (SPPA)
· Inga Taube (SSPA)
· Millesha Charles (HSTP)
· Rebecca Louis (Legal Studies)
· Lena Saleh (Political Science)
· Kerry Burke (Political Science)
· Mark Hosak (Political Management)
· Dennis Arsenault (Human Computer Interaction)
· Alexa Dodge (Legal Studies)
· Melinda Spry (Sociology and Anthropology)
· Jason Rothery (Communications)
· Caitlin Turner (Communications)
· Cecilia Jorgenson (Psychology)
· Lisa Menard (Psychology)
· Jesse Robertson (History)
· Nick Hrynyk (History)
· Jeffrey Martin (Architecture)
· Andre Betim (Social Work)
· Sebastien Plante (Cognitive Science)
· Jonathan Constable (Neuroscience)
· David Thomas (English)
· Jenna Stidwill (ICSLAC)
· Chris Peppin (Political Economy)
· Scott Jarosiewicz (Political Economy)
· Ahsan Imran (Computer Science)
· Fraser MacQuarrie (Computer Science)
· Katy Hartling (Physics) 
· Matt Dunford (Physics)
· Will Cathcart (RRRA)
· Justin Famili (NPSIA)
· Gwen Temmel (NPSIA)
· Ehsan Ghias-Begloo (Electronics)
· Ridha Ben-Rejeb (Senate)
· James Meades (CUPE 4600)
· Chris Hurl (CUPE 4600)
· Nick Falvo (Board of Governors)
1. INTRODUCTION OF CHAIR

      a. Announcement of Proxies


Ehsan Ghias-Begloo for Abdulhak Nagy (Electronics)

Melinda Spry for Abigail Kidd (Sociology and Anthropology)

David Thomas for Andrew Connolly (English)

2. ADOPTION OF AGENDA  

Moved: Colin Cordner (Political Science)

Seconded: Cecilia Jorgenson (Psychology)

Carried

3. APPROVAL OF PREVIOUS MINUTES

a. E-minutes from August 20th 2013

Moved: Millesha Charles (HSTP)

Seconded: Ehsan Ghias-Begloo (Electronics)

Carried

b. Minutes from August 20th 2013

Moved: Ghias-Begloo

Seconded: Sebastien Plante (Cognitive Sciences)


Carried

4. ANNOUNCEMENTS

· The GSA would like to welcome our new and returning Councillors to Mike’s Place after our first council! There will be drink tickets distributed at the end of the meeting so be sure to join us!

· On Sunday October 6th at 12:00pm the GSA Kitigànensag Community Garden will be holding a Seed Saving Workshop! If you would like to get more involved with the Community Garden or have an interest in the subject, please attend! If you would like further information please contact our Garden Coordinator Chris Bisson:  communitygarden@gsacarleton.ca

· On October 9th, the GSA will be holding an International Student Townhall to discuss the specific challenges that international students face at Carleton. If you would like more information, or would like to volunteer, please contact Justine Mallah at: vpa@gsacarleton.ca

· In collaboration with the Centre for Aboriginal Culture and Education, the GSA is pleased to announce that Wab Kinew will be speaking at Carleton October 10th.  More details to follow, but if you are interested in helping with the event or promotion, please contact Grant MacNeil at: pres@gsacarleton.ca

5. COUNCILLOR ORIENTATION

6. EXECUTIVE REPORTS 

a. President (Grant MacNeil)
Kitigànensag Community Garden Launch

On September 19th, the GSA held the grand opening of the newly named “Kitigànensag GSA Carleton Community Garden.”  The launch began with a blessing of the harvest by an Algonquin elder, and also marked the official naming of the garden.  Representatives from the university, the municipality and the food security movement in Ottawa, as well as members of the media and the Carleton community were present.  The event was a success and marked the winding down of a very successful first gardening season.  Photos of the event can be found on the GSA Carleton Facebook page.  For more information about becoming involved in the community garden, or the upcoming workshops, please contact the GSA and we can add you to the garden listserv.  

Mental Health Advisory

This week, GSA representatives attended the Mental Health Advisory Committee meeting.  The meeting was a review of the first five years of the Carleton Mental Health framework, and plans for the future.  The first 5 years were relatively successful in terms of having more students’ access counseling services, and promoting action on mental health.  The committee is now planning the next five year plan for the mental health framework.  The GSA reps were glad to see some of the changes, including a greater inclusion of a care based model, but we were dismayed at the denial of structural causes of students’ poor mental health, as well as the victim blaming inherent in some claims about the roots of mental health issues on campus.  There is also a lack of acknowledgement of the intersectional nature of mental health, and how that creates barriers to mental wellness.  The GSA will continue to represent students at these meetings as a plan is developed. There will likely be focus groups and consultations with graduate students as the plan is developed.  If you are interested in mental health issues or policy, and would like more information, please contact the GSA executive.  

Health, Dental and Accident Plan Update

The GSA health plan continues its coverage of graduate students, at the same level of service and same rate as in previous years, as per our contract with our broker.  October 4th is the deadline for opting in and out of the plan for the current year.  With respect to the ongoing issues arising from CUSA’s decision to break contracts with the GSA in 2012, there has been no change since CUSA’s rejection of the GSA’s offer of a joint plan in July 2013.  The GSA and CUSA will now likely be heading into mediation, unless there is a reasonable settlement proposed in the meantime.  Throughout this process, the GSA will continue to work in the best interests of the membership, and keep them informed throughout.  This has been a big issue for the GSA over the past year, and if any new Councillors would like more information please let me know. 

Campus United

This group brings together all the unions on-campus, OPIRG and the GSA to meet and discuss current issues and concerns. A meeting will be taking place very shortly. 

Garden Spot - Carleton Food Collective

The Garden Spot is a pay-what-you-can vegan and organic food service created and run by students. While not active in the 2012-2013 academic year, the Garden Spot has returned and did its first serving on September 12. The GSA hopes the Garden Spot will continue serving students healthy and affordable food. Concerns have been raised by the University regarding the student levy for the Garden Spot, and it has been indicated that if the Garden Spot is not functioning the levy will not be collected in the future. More recently, the Carleton University Students' Association (CUSA) has indicated that it wants to absorb the Garden Spot into its operations. More information is needed on this, but the GSA executive has several concerns including the potential for CUSA to control funds collected from graduate students and that CUSA does not have the authority dictate the operations of a separately incorporated and funded body.

b. VP Finance (Justine De Jaegher)

University Centre (UC) Fee - Background and Update

The UC fee is levied for the purposes of (i) paying the University the rent for space allocation for the GSA; (ii) securing the services of a joint Ombudsperson; (iii) paying the costs associated with administration of the Health, Dental and Accident Plan; and (iv) providing funding to student clubs, societies and service centres.  Traditionally, a portion of UC funds collected have been transferred to the Carleton University Students' Association (CUSA) to be administered for points (ii) through (iv).

The GSA has been prepared to transfer the UC fee funds from fiscal year 2012 (FY12) upon acknowledgement of the 15% owing in unclaimed health plan opt out cheques by CUSA.  In a letter dated August 28, 2013, CUSA acknowledged a 14.24% owing for FY12 unclaimed health plan opt-out cheques.  The GSA is prepared to issue a cheque to CUSA for the FY12 UC fee funds less the 14.24% owing in opt-out cheques.

The UC fee agreements between the University and the GSA, and the agreement between CUSA and the GSA, detail a range of services to be provided by CUSA in exchange for a portion of the UC fee collected from graduate students.  The GSA asserts that, for fiscal year 2013 (FY13), these services were not provided or provided in a limited capacity.  The GSA is prepared to consider a partial payment of graduate UC fee funds to CUSA.

In January, 2013, the GSA sent a letter to CUSA indicating that it did not consent to the automatic renewal of the 2004 UC fee agreement between the two organizations.  Therefore, for the upcoming fiscal year (FY14), the GSA will continue to jointly fund the ombudsperson from this fee, but intends to administer funds to service centres, clubs and societies directly, ensuring that services and events are advertised and open to graduate students and that GSA materials are not banned.

The GSA intends to negotiate a new UC fee agreement with the University.

New Office Administrators

The GSA has recently hired two new Office Administrators.  We look forward to working with them to ensure that quality advocacy and services are provided for graduate students through the GSA.

Mike's Place Update

Mike's Place is the GSA owned and operated bar and restaurant, located on the second floor of the University Centre.  Trivia continues to be an extremely popular Mike's Place event, which begins at 8pm every Wednesday.  A successful bingo night was held during Welcome Weeks, and we are pleased to announce that Bingo will be a recurring event at Mike's Place throughout the year.  The dates for bingo nights at Mike's Place are to be determined.  Stay tuned! 

Along with many of our staff I attended Smartserve and Safer Bars training this week. The GSA Executive Coordinator and Hospitality and Operations Manager both attended information sessions with the Alcohol and Gaming Commission of Ontario this week as well. 

Accessibility Audit - Emergency Phones

After enquiring about the accessibility of the "blue lights" emergency phone systems on campus (including those in the tunnels), the GSA has been informed that an accessibility audit is being conducted by Carleton University Attendant Services for emergency assistance phones across campus, including those in the tunnels.  The GSA will keep Council informed of any new developments concerning this audit.  If you or any members you represent would like to raise concerns about campus accessibility, please contact us at vpf@gsacarleton.ca.

c. VP Operations (Maggie Simpson)

Welcome Weeks

Welcome Weeks was a huge success this year! We had high attendance at every event and the GSA received great feedback from our members that events were enjoyable and facilitated a lot of great new friendships!

Every year the GSA hires two Welcome Weeks coordinators to help in the planning and implementation process. The coordinators are tasked to write a report on the two weeks as a part of their position. At the next council meeting, the two coordinators will present their report and discuss some of the successes and lessons learned from this past Welcome Weeks.

If you missed out on some of the Welcome Weeks fun; don’t fret! We will be holding many more great events, Mike’s Place parties, and panels throughout the year!

Also, if you have any feedback on Welcome Weeks or would like to suggest ideas for future events, please contact me at: vpo@gsacarleton.ca

Cycling and Enviro Fair

The initial date of September 12 was rained out, so this event took place on September 19. We had three bike mechanics offering free tune-ups and over a dozen cycling and environmental organizations from the campus and community. Overall the day was a big success for promoting sustainable living and cycling in particular. 

Graduate Residence Caucus (GRC)

On September 18th, the GSA held a Graduate Residence Caucus pizza night and information session. The GRC is an executive body made up of graduate students living in the 5th and 6th floor of Leeds Residence. The GRC plans events like pizza parties, socials and workshops. We had an excellent turnout for the information session and three out of four of the executive positions are filled. There will be an election October 5th to fill the Chairperson position.

Councillor Credits

One of the many perks of being a GSA Councillor is that every time you attend a meeting your department gets a credit! These credits aren’t just gold stars or stickers that you put in your office; these credits are translated into dollars that can be used to hold events, upgrade office space or hold conferences! Every meeting is equal to $20 that can be claimed for graduate students in your department by filling out a ‘Councillor Credit Form’, which you can download off the GSA website, or come to our office and pick up! The GSA asks that claimed credits benefit all the graduate students in the department, meaning that events are advertised and made available to everyone. If you have any questions about the process, or just want to know how many credits your department has accrued, please contact me.

d. VP Academic (Justine Mallah)
Graduate Academic Caucus
We have begun recruiting for the Graduate Academic Caucus (GAC).  GAC seeks to serve the academic representation needs of all graduate student members on campus. It provides a means of collecting input on academic matters from the broader graduate student community and disseminating the work of the GSA. It is important that all departments are represented on this Caucus.
As councillors, you may have the best direct knowledge of whether or not you have student representation on your departmental board, and if that student representative is aware of the GSA’s GAC committee. Councillors should investigate whether they have graduate students sitting on their departmental board and to put those students in contact with me as soon as possible at vpa@gsacarleton.ca.  Additionally, please email me if your department does not have students sitting on your board.  The first meeting of the school year will be at the beginning of October.
Graduate Research Forum Commitee
The second annual Graduate Research Forum and 3-Minute Thesis day will be held March 6th in  the River Building. I am now looking for individuals to join the Graduate Research Forum Committee, which is where all of the planning will take place.  The Graduate Research Forum is a day-long academic social where graduate students from every department at Carleton showcase their work to the broader Carleton community.  The day also features a panel discussion and a Keynote Address.  

This committee is open to any graduate student so please speak to the rest of your department and email me (vpa@gsacarleton.ca) the contact information of those who are interested.
Senate Committees
The Carleton Senate has several openings for graduate student representation on key committees. Some committees meet bi-weekly, while most meet monthly, bi-monthly or even semi-annually and can provide a host of different experiences. Councillors are strongly encouraged to take a look and consider participating in Senate committees. If you are interested or have questions feel free to email myself (vpa@gsacarleton.ca) or the Secretary of Senate, Priya Kumar (priya_kumar@carleton.ca). You do not need to have a seat on Senate to sit on Senate Committees
International Student Town Hall
The GSA is holding an International Student Town Hall on October 9th between 12:00 and 2:00pm (location TBD).  The GSA, the Canadian Federation of Students (CFS), the International Student Services Office (ISSO),and the International Student Centre will provide presentations on services for international students.  The Rideau River Residence Association is also looking at sponsoring the event. There will also be a presentation by a certified Immigration Consultant who will also be able to answer any immigration questions you may have.
Signage and Cork Bulletin Boards
To increase our ability to communicate effectively with our members, the GSA now has a cork bulletin board on the 3rd floor of the University Centre (just outside of Travel Cuts).  This bulletin board includes information regarding upcoming events, campaigns, notifications, etc.  The board is also another space for departments to advertise their events (like conferences and speakers) to other graduate departments and the greater Carleton community.  Furthermore, this board is also meant to be another outlet for graduate students who are looking for research participants to advertise their studies. Please bring any material you would like posted to the front office of the GSA on the sixth floor of the University Centre. 
There will also be a second GSA cork board in the new graduate space of on the 5th floor of the library across from the elevators. The bulletin board will be a key communication mechanism for the library, GSA, Faculty of Graduate and Postdoctoral Affairs (FGPA) and other graduate student societies to advertise events, conferences and speaker series.
Library Lockers
The GSA has provided input in regards to the allocation of lockers in the library. The GSA will be following up with the library to try and ensure that lockers are provided to graduate students in a fair and equitable manner.
e. VP External (Lauren Montgomery)
Ottawa Student Transit Coalition


On September 10th, representatives from seven student union’s met with the Mayor Jim Watson to discuss the age cap restriction recently placed on student bus passes.  While Carleton students use a U-pass during the school year, the age cap affects students during the summer months. The meeting was disappointing and seen by the Ottawa Student Transit Coalition as a form of cheap public relations.  The Mayor and Transit Commission Chair Diane Deans, do not believe it will be possible to remove the age cap, and attempted to strong-arm the colleges into the U-Pass (even though the relevant colleges do not believe the service is a priority for their students). The opportunity for a summer U-pass was proposed, and representatives from CUSA and the GSA will be meeting to discuss the possibility of increasing bus service to Carleton. Members from the seven student groups have done press and media releases regarding the negotiations with the Mayor.

Representatives from CUSA and the GSA will be meeting with OC Transpo October 1st to discuss ways to improve bus and train service to Carleton.  If you have any complaints regarding bus or train service please email vpx@gsacarleton.ca prior to October 1st.

Decreased O-train service on Weekends

Carleton administration received support from City's Transit Commission to cut down O-train service to the Carleton campus on weekends until December. There will be a train going from Carleton to Greenboro, however the train going to and leaving from Bayview will not be working. This will affect students during exam period; this also affects students who would use the University of Ottawa library and services. This decrease in service is due to the construction of the parking garage. Carleton promised students that the construction of the parking garage would be finished by the end of summer 2013, however the garage is still not completed so the University will be using the weekends to have the construction completed. The executive would like to receive any feedback you or graduate students in your department have on this matter. 

Sexual Assault Awareness Outreach Coordinators

The GSA has hired one Outreach Coordinator. Yamikani Msosa was hired at the end of August.  She has already begun planning events for October. There will be two Venus Envy workshops held during the week of October 7th, and the GSA will be screening the documentary “No”. Class presentations have been held and Yamikani will also be working on information sessions regarding resources for students, which are available on and off campus.  Yamikani was also a key organizer for the Take Back the Night events held on Wednesday and Thursday.  The GSA is looking to hire one more sexual assault outreach coordinator, and the deadline has been extended to October 3rd. In an effort to combat rape culture on Carleton campus, the GSA tabled sexual health information and the No Means No campaign inside the football stadium during the “Throwback” Football game held on September 21st.

Take Back the Night

This year the GSA planned an “activist crafternoon” prior to the Take Back the Night rally.  On Wednesday September 25 students gathered in the GSA boardroom to create posters and a banner for the rally.  On Thursday September 26th, the GSA took a contingent down to the rally. The Take Back the Night rally is an event hosted every year in various cities across Canada to rally and protest against gender-based violence.

International Student Identity Card (ISIC) Distribution

This year the GSA facilitated free ISIC distribution for students for three days during Welcome Weeks.  The GSA will be having ISIC distribution during the International Student Town Hall on October 9th, and on October 8th and 10th.  The ISIC card is the only internationally accepted proof of full time student status.  Universities, academic institutions, student organizations, national governments and ministries of education all over the world recognize this card. With the ISIC card students can receive discounts in the Ottawa area, all over Canada, and all over the world. The GSA is able to provide this to our membership for free because the GSA is a member of the Canadian Federation of Students as Local 78, and this is a service that the Federation provides. 

Student Political Advocacy Committee

The GSA is now looking for students to join the Student Political Action Committee. Please feel free to sign up with the signup sheet.  An introductory email will be sent with potential meeting dates for the first meeting. The PAC is chaired by the VP External. It is responsible for selecting and championing campaigns which the GSA undertakes each year. The GSA works on behalf of all graduate students to bring attention to issues of importance, such as skyrocketing tuition fees, access to public transportation, and public funding for research. The committee meets on a regular basis determined by the committee.  The Political Advocacy Committee is a great way to become involved on campus! It is going to be a fun and exciting year.
Canadian Federation of Students-Provincial (Ontario) Executive Meeting

As the provincial executive representative from Local 78 the VP-External will be attending the CFS executive meeting October 18-20.  

GSAED-Liberate Science Symposium

The Graduate Students Association at the University of Ottawa will be hosting a Liberate Science Symposium on November 12.  They would like to encourage Carleton graduate students to participate. Presenters are asked to discuss how cuts to research funding, the re-direction of basic research funds towards profit-generating projects, the defunding of politically inconvenient science and research, the limitations of the current copyright environment, the neutering of institutions such as Statistics Canada and Libraries and Archives Canada, and/or the muzzling of researchers and scientists affected your studies or research (Or could they?). Students have the opportunity to win 500$ for their presentation.  For more information email the Vice President External at: vpx@gsacarleton.ca or the External Commissioner at the University of Ottawa at: external@gsaed.ca Presentations need to be submitted no later than 5PM on October 7th.
Ottawa Pride
The GSA participated in and sent a contingent to this year’s Ottawa Pride parade.  We were located alongside other students from Ottawa, including the Student Federation of the University of Ottawa, the Carleton Gender and Sexuality Resource Centre, and the “Q”, the Carleton University Queer Engineer Student Society.  Although our group was not the largest, we were likely one of the loudest.  
Death of Evidence Rally

On September 16, a contingent of GSA members participated in the Death of Evidence Rally on Parliament Hill.   The rally was organized by Evidence for Democracy and the Canadian Federation of Students to protest the current governments’ muzzling of scientists, and lack of evidence based decision making.  There were hundreds of people present, including scientists, professors, and students all calling for a return to fundamental research and science for the public good.  The GSA was proud to stand alongside our members, the Graduate Student Association-Association des Etudiantes Diplome-University of Ottawa, and others in the largest public call for good science in Canadian history.  There will be upcoming events on this subject as the movement grows.  If you are interested in learning more about this issue, or want to get involved in future actions, please contact the GSA executive. 

f. Questions

7. OTHER REPORTS

a. Senate & Senate Committees

Colin Cordner (Political Science): I am one of the grad reps on the university senate. We had a meeting a few hours ago. Some librarians came by to give us a run through on new amenities in the library. There are 15 grad offices, 80 desks and lockers for grad students. The grad lockers and desks will be on first come first serve, for people who don’t have desks from the their departments. They will be on a one-year reservation cycle. $27.2 million was put into new renovations, and some thousand feet of square footage. Page Break will be coming back, and they’re hoping to open in November. Also, for the scientists the Steacie building is now habitable for humans. They spent a lot of money renovating; it had not been changed since 1960’s, lots of pipes and explosive canisters around, and it’s called now one of the most modern university labs in the country. Last but not least, for those not here for a while, a few years ago the Minister of Training, Colleges, and Universities was floating this idea about “differentiating” the Ontario universities. This meant universities have to pick one of two or three ways of being: research university, versus teaching university. This whole thing has been kind of grinding through the system for three or four years, and it seems to have softened slightly. Still, there is a lot of pressure on universities to justify what they’re doing. But now, according to the President, who should be sitting on various boards with the Minister, there will be now eight new criteria for evaluating universities and performance. Ideas for retention, graduation, job success, and will be used to adjust university funding in the future. There were various things that came up regarding tenure and promotion committees – more an issue for CUASA than us. The way tenure and promotion is handled will be adjusted. There are some carrots also being dangled by the provincial government, $45 million in one time, one-year grants, to be compensation for a 1% across-the-board budget cut. Everyone has been scrambling, meaning executive administrators at Ontario universities, to come up with projects that would fit this criteria. The execs basically threw out new ideas – trying to balance some, which are a bit disturbing. For instance there is the idea that the money can be used for “methodology for evaluating programs,” and the idea of expanding on the EDC to operate across Ontario. And, starting a credential verification program for international students coming in. I think that’s about it.

Grant MacNeil (President): A couple things on Senate. Colin did a good job. Generally to fit with the university scheme of trimming down, getting more students in, more money and less effort on students. A few tidbits were interesting: President Runte addressed the parking garage, saying it’s not for private interests, but to move cars away from the centre of campus. The private residence built specifically for mercenary reasons. Recruitment is up, but keep in mind International Students are particularly up this year. They’re also talking about online models for intro courses. This sounds like a MOOC – but they’re changing the language and doing it anyway after we opposed it. This will have implications for graduate students who are teaching and TAing these classes. They want to now open every Senate meeting with the recognition of being on Algonquin territory but forgot to do so and did half way through.

b. Graduate Residence Caucus (GRC)

c. Carleton University Students’ Association (CUSA)

d. Rideau River Residence Association (RRRA)

Will Cathcart (RRRA): We’ve been working with GSA over summer, they’re great folks. Great to see you all. We’ve been launching videos against sexual violence, we have our first out and it would be awesome if you folks could look at it. We’re working on a second one. We have a larger event coming up, we call it RRRA Sex Week, let’s talk about sex. We’re talking issues of consent as well as raising money for the gender and sexuality centre on campus. We’ll be helping host the International Students Town Hall, and we’re also on anti land mine campaign.

e. Graduate Faculty Board (GFB)

f. Carleton Post-doctoral Association (CUPA)

g. Canadian Union of Public Employees 4600 (CUPE 4600)

James Meades (CUPE 4600): For those in the room that are teaching assistants and contract instructors, we’re negotiating new collective agreement that governs your working relationship with the university. We’ve been at bargaining table for last month. Going to try to give you update from the TA side, and Chris for CA side. Things move slow at Carleton, as I’m sure your executive can attest to. We’ve been dealing with non-monetary issues. The biggest have been storage and space, office space, access to printing, computer, and secure storage. The university is getting more serious with FIPPA, and that means if you had exams, grades, papers, in your possession and not securely stored you could now be held liable, but university doesn’t provide space. So we want this. The other things we faced is in terms of TA evaluations; the university has been adamant about getting TA evaluations the same was undergrads evaluate professors, and using those to appoint TAs to different courses. We fought hard that these are not used for any dismissal or penalizing. For pedagogical reasons it is ok. They seem to be coming around a little bit, but we stressed that not all CAs are in the classroom or lab, and how can the student evaluate your marking. The last one is in regards to seniority. For TAs whether Masters or PHD you will be given priority for appointment in the offer of admission. What we’re talking about is making sure that when postings come up after you’ve completed your priority, say they need more TAs outside the priority, if you’re in 6th year PHD or 3rd year of masters and qualified we want to give preference in cases for international students, we’re also looking at ways to have senior TAs have the right of first refusal. If you’ve TAd for multiple yeas you should have some ability to choose the courses you TA. If you want to work with a certain supervisor, you should be able to have that request to do so. There is a bargaining update at 4600.ca or office on 5th floor Unicentre.

Chris Hurl (CUPE 4600): I’m on the bargaining committee for Unit 2. Similar to TAs, we’re on non-monetary issues, but wanted to mention a few interesting statistics. First of all the fact that CAs are paid on average 8% less than other universities in Ontario. If you want to teach the same course at U Ottawa you will be paid $1000 more for a 4 month class and will get compensated for larger class sizes. Another issue is the fact that say you’re a CA, you want to make a doctor’s appointment at a health clinic, you can’t because you’re not classified as a regular employee, actually the same way as a visiting student athlete. In terms of the health and dental plan it’s an issue – we got one negotiated into the last agreement but the admin has been dragging their feet so we don’t have access. Another thing we’ve been fighting for is that CAs do 25% of the teaching but we have no representation on governance boards, senate, etc at Carleton. In terms of movement we’ve been on non-monetary issues for the last while. Teaching evaluations is a big one – the university wants them all electronic even though we have major problems with the electronic systems. People teaching for the last 10 years - their evaluation went down considerably after moving to electronic. A student can not show up to class, give a horrible review, and withdraw. CUASA has access to written or electronic as an OPTION and we argue our members should have the same. Other things we’ve been pushing, some movement on governance on senate. We are also pushing for increased transparency in reporting. If you want to do research, go on leave then come back and have seniority, that sort of thing. Still working out the details on non-monetary issues pretty slowly. 

h. Board of Governors (BoG)

Nick Falvo (Board of Governors): Earlier this year I was nominated to represent you on the Board of Governors. Just wanted to say a word about Carleton’s endowment fund. There’s about $200 million donated in this endowment fund, and the interest earned is used for student support. I haven’t seen an accounting of this but that’s what I’ve been told. It’s managed by 4 investment managers and a management committee at the university that meets 3 times a year, and reports to the finance committee of BoG. Bad news: if you look at the years 2011 and 2012, and how well Carleton’s endowment fund has performed, and compare it to the other 111 universities in our category in terms of endowment over 100 million, for 2011 and 2012 Carleton’s endowment fund has finished dead last. In 2012 it lost about $25 million. The Good news: If you look at the past 10 years, including those 2 years, we’re actually the top performing endowment fund in Canada in our category. There’s a lot of volatility and they’re looking at reducing the volatility and have been doing so since 2005. 

i. Questions

8. DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS

Fraser MacQuarrie (Computer Science): I’m happy to announce that the grad students of computer science have organized a formal departmental society after 7 years without. 

Ridha Ben-Rejeb (ALDS): I’m happy to announce our annual symposium at the department of applied linguistics, generously funded by GSA. It’s Nov. 8, everybody’s welcome, between 2:30 and 5:30 Dunton Tower. 

Cecilia Jorgenson (Psychology): Psychology’s 60th anniversary is this year, and they’re having a big celebration October 4, and there’s a fun run on Sunday morning at 8:30, $10, approx. 5 k, going to a scholarship. And free brunch afterwards. 

Millesha Charles (HSTP): This is our second year as a program, Health Science and Technology program I just wanted you folks to be aware of that. If you want to be converted just come on over. We just started our society. 

9. NEW BUSINESS

(a) Motion 27.09.2013-01 – Motion to Introduce Family Leave Grant Policy 

BIRT that GSA Council adopt the following policy: 

Preamble

The GSA Family Leave Grant is designed to provide financial support for full-time and part-time Masters and PhD students who require academic leave for parental leave or other family related issues. Only those students that were granted academic leave for family related issues are eligible to apply for the Family Leave Grant.  To be considered for the grant, applicants must demonstrate financial need.  

1. The GSA Family Leave Grant is for a one-time amount of $1,500.

2. Applications will not be processed until all required documentation has been received.  Photocopies are acceptable, since documentation will not be returned.

3. Students will be deemed ineligible for this grant if:

3.1.
They are receiving Tri-Council paid parental leave;

3.2.
They are receiving CUPE 4600 paid parental leave;

3.3.
They are receiving Employment Insurance maternity or parental leave benefits;

3.4.
They have previously received this grant or a GSA Emergency Grant for the same 
family related purpose;

3.5.
They cannot demonstrate financial need.

4. Applicants must provide the following documentation:

4.1.
A completed and signed copy of the GSA Family Leave Grant application form;

4.2.
Written approval of request for family leave by the student's department and the 
Faculty of Graduate and Postdoctoral Affairs (FGPA);

4.3.
Proof of registration for two terms prior to the start of the leave;

4.4.
Any relevant documentation pertaining to the request for family leave;

5. The GSA Family Leave Grant application form shall contain the following information:

5.1.
Identification information, including proof of status as a graduate student;

5.2.
Estimated expenses for the semester;

5.3.
Estimated revenue for the semester;

5.4.
Partner/spousal income, if applicable;

5.5.
An account of the applicant's circumstances and proposed use of the Family 
Leave Grant.

6. Applications shall be administered by the VP-Finance, and shall be approved by the VP-Finance and one other executive member.

7. The total amount of Family Leave Grant monies shall not exceed the amount allocated in the GSA Budget for any given year.

8. Members may appeal the results of their application to the GSA Board of Directors.  The Board of Directors will hear said request in a timely fashion.

Moved by: Justine De Jaegher (VP Finance)

Seconded by: Cecilia Jorgenson (Psychology)
CARRIED unanimously
(b) Motion 27.09.2013-02 – Motion to Support the "Living Wage Campaign"
Whereas ACORN Ontario has undertaken a campaign for a minimum wage of $14.00 that is indexed to inflation, and;

Whereas, many students work multiple jobs and are still not able to afford post-secondary education and accrue student debt, and;

Whereas, increasing debt and increasing tuition fees, coupled with increased costs of living, creates financial barriers to obtaining a post-secondary education in Canada, and;

Whereas, every worker in Canada should make a living wage that is indexed with the cost of living, and; 
Whereas, the living wage campaign advocates for a minimum wage of $14.00 that will allow individuals and particularly students to maintain a better quality of life, and;

Whereas, the Council of the Graduate Students' Association has previously endorsed campaigns for a living wage, and;

Whereas, the Council of the Graduate Students' Association advocates for quality of living for workers and students in Canada, therefore;

Be it resolved that the Graduate Students' Association support the living wage campaign by advertising and promoting events and distributing information about the campaign.
Moved by: Lauren Montgomery (VP External)


Seconded by: Colin Cordner (Political Science) 
CARRIED unanimously 

(c) Motion 27.09.2013-03 - Motion to Support the Human Rights Council initiative for a legally binding instrument on transnational corporations
WHEREAS there is currently no legally binding instrument for Transnational Corporations (TNCs) which clarifies the human rights obligations of transnational corporations, and;
WHEREAS the operations of many Transnational Corporations and other business enterprises cause the devastation of livelihoods, territories and the environment of the communities where they operate. Many TNCs and other business enterprises also violate or are complicit in violations of human rights and labour rights, erode the basis of food sovereignty, pollute water sources and lands, and plunder natural resources, and;

WHEREAS the Vienna+20 CSO (Civil Society Organisation) Conference called on States to urgently develop and institute binding systems of international regulation and norms for TNCs, and;

WHEREAS States have the obligation to ensure, by establishing strong legal systems of accountability for violations of rights, the Conference strongly urged States to hold accountable those transnational actors, TNCs and other business enterprises that violate human rights, and; 

WHEREAS the Transnational Institute (TNI), an organisation which conducts research on critical global issues, has issued a call for social movements and civil society organisations to endorse and support this initiative, and;
WHEREAS the Council of the Graduate Students' Association has previously demonstrated a commitment to building solidarity, a more just society, as well as resistance to the privatization and corporatization of our campus, community, and world, therefore;

BE IT RESOLVED THAT the GSA Council endorse the initiative taken by States in the Human Rights Council towards establishing an international legally binding instrument that, clarifies the human rights obligations of transnational corporations.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT the Council of the GSA support local efforts to further this initiative, and encourage other organisations of which it is associated to endorse and support this initiative, including, but not limited to, the Canadian Federation of Students and the Canadian Federation of Students-Ontario.  

Moved by: Grant MacNeil (President)

Seconded by: Justine De Jaegher (VP Finance) 
CARRIED 

Abstention: Mark Hosak (Political Management)
(d) Nominations and Election for Two Graduate Doctoral Representatives on the Graduate Faculty Board
Colin Cordner (Political Science) nominates himself

Sebastien Plante (Cognitive Sciences) nominates himself

Lena Saleh (Political Science) nominates herself

Results:

Colin and Lena win by secret ballot

(e) Motion 27.09.2013-04 – Motion to Fill Vacant Seats on Graduate Faculty Board (Doctoral Level)
WHEREAS two graduate student representatives at the doctoral level have resigned from the Graduate Faculty Board, and; 

WHEREAS Article 8.3.3 of the GSA Constitution states that,

Representatives to the Graduate Faculty Board will normally consist of at least two doctoral students and at least three master’s students, and at least four of whom shall be registered full-time.

WHEREAS Article 9.5 of the GSA Constitution states that,

If a Graduate Faculty Board representative is unable to complete her/his term of office, Council may, at its discretion, appoint a replacement representative for the duration of the term of office. By-elections will not normally be held for Graduate Faculty Board representatives between general elections.    

BIRT that GSA Council appoint Colin Cordner and Lena Saleh as graduate representatives to Graduate Faculty Board. 

Moved: Kerry Burke (Political Science)

Seconded: Rebecca Louis (Legal Studies)

Carried

(f) Nomination and Election for Graduate Representatives on Senate (at least one of whom must be from the Faculty of Engineering and Design or Science).
Nominations for Senate:

Janice Freamo (Political Science PHD) 

Ehsan Ghias-Begloo (Electronics) 

Acclaimed

(g) Motion  27.09.2013-05 - Motion to Fill Vacant Seats on Senate
WHEREAS two graduate student representatives to Senate have resigned from their positions, and; 

WHEREAS Article 8.3.2 of the GSA Constitution states that,

Representatives to the Senate will normally consist of at least one doctoral student, at least one graduate student from either the Faculty of Arts and Social Sciences, the Faculty of Business, or from the Faculty of Public Affairs, and at least one graduate student from either the Faculty of Engineering and Design or from the Faculty of Science.

WHEREAS there is one doctoral representative from the Faculty of Arts and Social Sciences, and; 

WHEREAS Article 9.4 of the GSA Constitution states that,

If a graduate student Senator is unable to complete her/his term of office, Council may, at its discretion, appoint a replacement Senator for the duration of the term of office or hold a by-election.  

WHEREAS at least one elected Senator must be from the Faculty of Engineering and Design or from the Faculty of Science, therefore; 

BIRT that GSA Council appoint Ehsan Ghias-Begloo and Janice Freamo as graduate representatives to Senate. 
Moved: Ridha Ben-Rejeb (ALDS)
Seconded: Lisa Menard (Psychology) 
CARRIED 

10. OTHER BUSINESS

11. ADJOURNMENT 

Moved by: Ehsan Ghias-Begloo (Electronics)

Seconded by: Rebecca Louis (Legal Studies) 

CARRIED
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